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PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD OF THE 
GRAND FORKS/EAST GRAND FORKS 

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION 
Wednesday, August 22nd, 2012 – 12:00 Noon 

East Grand Forks City Hall Training Conference Room 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Warren Strandell, Chairman, called the August 22nd, 2012, meeting of the MPO Executive Policy 
Board to order at 12:00 p.m. 
 
CALL OF ROLL 
 
On a Call of Roll the following members were present:  Warren Strandell, Mike Powers, Gary 
Malm, Greg Leigh, Steve Adams, and Doug Christensen.  
 
Absent were:  Tyrone Grandstrand and Mike Pokrzywinski.  
 
Guests present were:  Dougles Munski, Citizen and Troy Schroeder, NWRDC. 
 
Staff present were:  Earl Haugen, GF/EGF MPO Executive Director; Nancy Ellis, GF/EGF MPO 
Senior Planner; Bryan McCoy, GF/EGF Intern; and Peggy McNelis, GF/EGF MPO Office 
Manager. 
 
DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM 
 
Strandell declared a quorum was present.   
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE JULY 18 TH, 2012, MINUTES OF THE MPO 
EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD 
 
MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY LEIGH, TO APPROVE THE JULY 18TH, 2012, 
MINUTES OF THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD, AS SUBMITTED. 
 
Voting Aye:  Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE ADJUSTED FEDERAL URBAN AI D BOUNDARY 
 
Haugen reported that every ten years, after the census has been completed, the Census Bureau is 
required to define what is an urbanized area to establish the 50,000 population number.  He 
stated that when they do this they use their logic as to what the geography boundaries should be, 
but it has been a long standing practice that Federal Highways allows us to modify those 
boundaries to make them smoother, and to include, perhaps, more of a transportation facility 
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than what the Census Bureau’s geography normally would allow, and this is our effort to make 
those adjustments. 
 
Haugen commented that the basic rules we are operating under is that we cannot be less than 
what the Census defines as the boundary, but we can be more.  He stated that those areas where 
the Census does not include all of the property in the city limits, we want to make sure it is 
included, and we also want to make sure that we take in what is needed for a proper 
transportation intersection. 
 
Haugen referred to the Urban Aid Boundary Map, and pointed out that the areas highlighted in 
green are those areas we are suggesting changes be made.  He stated that some of these changes 
are necessary, and some are recommendations. 
 
Powers asked, the criteria for non-residential urban land, would that be like the golf course.  
Haugen responded that the golf course would be the most classic example, but it would also 
include industrial areas, retail areas, etc.  He said that it, again, is to define the urbanized area 
and that is a definition of population density, so when we have an area where there is no 
population, it wasn’t included in the geography, so this criteria was developed to include major 
employment areas even though there aren’t any residents so transportation interests can be 
served in those areas as well. 
 
Haugen referred to the map, and went over the changes. 
 
Strandell asked about the industrial area on the west side of Washington.  Haugen responded that 
they are excluding that area, leaving it as a rural industrial area because it is outside the city 
limits, however they are including the right-of-way along North Washington up to Mill Road. 
 
MOVED BY ADAMS, SECONDED BY POWERS, TOAPPROVE THE CHANGES TO THE 
URBAN FEDERAL AID BOUNDARY. 
 
Voting Aye:  Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL TO AMEND THE FY2012 ANNUAL ELEME NT OF THE 
2012-2015 T.I.P. 
 
Haugen reported that there are two basic things going on with this agenda item; back in early 
spring there were some FTA programs that we solicited projects for, we processed them through 
our Technical Advisory Committee, and the Executive Policy Board, as being consistent with 
our plans, and agreed to program them in our T.I.P. if they were funded, and three of them have 
been funded and need to be amended into the T.I.P. 
 
Haugen added that the other item is North Dakota is going to let a project that we currently have 
identified as being done in 2013.  He explained that because North Dakota wants the project let 
this year, we need to move it from 2013 to 2012.  Leigh asked how it works moving funds from 
one year to the next.  Haugen responded that basically they have identified that there are some 
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2012 monies available to be used so they don’t have to wait until 2013, which will then free up 
the 2013 monies for another project.   
 
Christensen asked what the 12/13 means.  Haugen responded that it stands for our Route 12/13 
Transit Route that services the Alerus Center, Columbia Mall, South Middle School, the 
Wellness Center area, etc.  Christensen asked what the $128,000 JARC funds are.  Haugen 
responded that it is basically the 50% cost to operate that route on an annual basis.  Christensen 
asked if this was federal monies.  Haugen responded it was.  He added that they have been 
operating with this JARC money for the last four years or so, so that is how that route has been 
financed.  Christensen asked what happens when those funds go away.  Haugen responded that if 
they go away we would have to decide if we want to continue the route, modify it, or drop it.   
 
Christensen asked what the Mobility Manager position was, and who is it.  Haugen responded 
that Ali Rood is the Mobility Manager.  Christensen asked if she was working for the City of 
Grand Forks.  Haugen responded she is, under Todd Feland.  Christensen asked when the money 
would go away.  Haugen responded that this money pays for an annual salary, and it is the 
second year it has funded the Mobility Manager position for Grand Forks.  Christensen asked 
again when this money would go away.  Haugen responded that at the end of the agenda we will 
discuss the new Transportation Bill, and he will show everyone where the money is shifting, but 
added that the funds aren’t anticipated to disappear anytime soon.   
 
Haugen explained that Ms. Rood’s job description is, basically she has been the principle person 
behind getting a cost constraint on the Demand Response side of the transit system.  He stated 
that if you look at the statistics there has been a healthy drop in the number of rides being taken, 
and that is due, in-part, to her management.  He added that this reduces the cost considerably to 
the City of Grand Forks.   
 
Leigh asked if her position saves $50,000 to the City.  Haugen responded that he doesn’t know, 
but it would come pretty close.  Leigh said that what he is asking is if her position pays for itself.  
Haugen responded it does.  Christensen asked why this is even on our agenda.  Haugen 
responded that, again, because this is federal funds being awarded the City, we have to program 
it into our document called a T.I.P. in order for the funds to be accessed.   
 
MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY CHRISTENSEN, TO CLOSE THE REGULAR 
MEETING AND OPEN THE PUBLIC HEARING. 
 
Voting Aye:  Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
Douglas Munski, stated that he is here today as a private citizen, although you may recognize 
him as a faculty member of the University of North Dakota, as well as the Commissioner of the 
Grand Forks Historic Preservation Commission.  He said that, as a private citizen, he would like 
to encourage the adoption of this amendment to the T.I.P. in order to enhance the quality of life 
in Grand Forks. 
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MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY LEIGH, TO CLOSE THE PUBLIC HEARING AND 
RESUME THE REGULAR MEETING. 
 
Voting Aye:  Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
MOVED BY CHRISTENSEN, SECONDED BY ADAMS, TO APPROVE THE 
AMENDMENT TO THE FY2012 ANNUAL ELEMENT OF THE 2012-2015 T.I.P., AS 
SUBMITTED. 
 
Voting Aye:  Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 a. MAP-21 Briefing 
 
Haugen reported that he would like to give a brief summarization on where we are at with MAP-
21.  He said that he did include a lot of information in the packet, much more detailed than what 
he plans on discussing today. 
 
Haugen referred to a slide presentation, and commented that he has summarized this into a 
couple of short slides that hopefully are informative of our MPO purposes and how this impacts 
us.  He added that there are still a lot of questions that are unanswered, and probably will be for a 
while yet, but this is where they are at and what they know for now. 
 
Haugen reported that, as he said earlier, MAP-21 is advertised as a 27-month bill, but what that 
actually means is that three months of the old transportation bill, SAFETEA-LU, will carry on 
and then MAP-21 and all its provisions will kick in on October 1st.  He stated that the financing 
for it is hoped to extend for the 24-month period, but the latest estimates from Washington are 
that we will be struggling by the early part of Fiscal Year 2014 to have enough revenue in the 
trust funds to finance transportation. 
 
Haugen commented that in any event we are still required to do our typical requirements; MAP-
21 is continuing those requirements, as well as adding a few new ones.  He then referred to a 
slide, and went over the new requirements briefly. 
 
Haugen stated that one of the new requirements is that we incorporate performance measures and 
targets into our plan documents, and then when we actually develop our T.I.P. we can say that 
these projects, for the next four years, should get federal funds.  He said that we then have to go 
back and assess how those projects are helping us achieve our performance targets. 
 
Leigh asked, if they are making you do all these extra things, are they giving you the funds 
necessary to do them.  Haugen responded that we are getting a little more money, so, in the big 
scheme they are. 
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Haugen referred to a slide and explained that it lists the national performance goals, which, at a 
minimum we will need to address in our Long Range Transportation Plan.  He added that we are 
currently in the middle of updating our Long Range Transportation Plan, so in the next month or 
so you will see how we are trying to incorporate these into our goal statements.  He pointed out 
that we will have to submit reports annually as to whether or not our performance measure 
targets are being met. 
 
Discussion ensued with Mr. Christensen asking what the most important steps are with this, 
because he’d like to know so we don’t waste a lot of staff time going over everything.  Haugen 
responded that that is what he is trying to do today, to go over the most important performance 
measures we will need to address.  He added that in a couple of months you will see how we are 
attempting to address these performance measures.  Christensen asked what is new.  Haugen 
responded that there aren’t many new measures, but they have not specifically identified a 
performance measurement.  He said that they have been trying to achieve these things, but they 
need to come up with something that identifies percent reduction, whether it is 5%, 10%, and 
then a timeline of when we expect to reach it.   
 
Haugen commented that both States are adopting, “towards zero deaths”, so that is the 
performance measure they are going to try to achieve, zero fatalities on the transportation 
system, so that is the overall measurement they will have, and then within that there will be sub-
measurements; for North Dakota that will be to achieve no more than 100 deaths in ten years.  
Christensen said that he is more concerned about Grand Forks.  Haugen responded that that is 
what they will be working on the next couple of months with the assistance of the Technical 
Advisory Committee and our federal partners, so he is introducing you to the fact that we are 
going to have to now establish performance measures, and actually measure things.  He added 
that they have been trying to achieve these things, but now we have to show a measurement that 
we can report how we are achieving them, and give progress reports on an annual basis. 
 
Malm stated that he doesn’t want to muddy the water, but how do you measure those kinds of 
things.  He asked if there was an empirical number we are going to use, or is there some kind of 
philosophical statement.  Haugen responded that it will be a number, most of which is data 
driven.  He added that for condition of the infrastructure, we have pavement management system 
in place so we are already providing both cities a ranking of what their pavement condition is.   
 
Malm said that he is looking at “congestion reduction or system reliability”.  Haugen responded 
that congestion reduction is done via the traffic signal timing plans we have implemented, 
particularly on the Grand Forks side.  He said that when they implemented them they were able 
to reduce congestion considerably.  He added that they have those measurements as part of their 
update, and stated that SRF will be out re-timing those plans in the next couple of weeks to make 
them even better, and will have the before and after times available to show the improvement.   
 
Haugen referred to slides discussing the anticipated funding for each state.  He pointed out that 
in 2013 and 2014 you will see that they have eliminated some programs, and have created a 
couple as well.  He stated that one program they created is the National Highway Performance 
Program.  He explained that when this program was created, by consolidating two programs, it  
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left us with about $100 million dollars less in funding, so this is where the feds are going to focus 
their federal monies, on this highway performance program, which essentially involves our 
principle arterial system.  Christensen asked when we start identifying new arterials.  Haugen 
responded that we cannot identify new principle arterials.  He commented that they just updated 
their functional classification map last fall, and identified all our principle arterials.  He added 
that there is a set maximum percent of our street mileage that we can identify as principle 
arterials, which we have achieved, and he wouldn’t anticipate an opportunity to increase that 
until we grow out and annex in large areas of property. ‘ 
 
Christensen asked if Columbia Road was on the principle arterial system.  Haugen responded it 
was.  Christensen asked if 47th was on it.  Haugen responded it is not.  Christensen asked what 
we have to do to get that done.  Haugen responded that we can attempt to update our functional 
classification map to include it, but because 32nd Avenue already is, and 47th is only a mile south, 
it is unlikely it will be approved.  Christensen said that we need to get that done so he would like 
to add that to our next agenda.   
 
Discussion on possible ways to get 47th on the arterial system ensued. 
 
Haugen pointed out that the Highway Safety Improvement Program got a healthy bump in 
funding, so again, it is driving towards zero deaths and severe accidents. 
 
Haugen commented that, we are all fairly familiar with the enhancement projects we have been 
funding, the bikepaths, some safe routes to school sidewalks, etc., but all those programs have 
been consolidated into this thing called Transportation Alternatives.  He said that the funding for 
that has been stripped by a third from what used to just be enhancement dollars, but which they 
have now thrown in all these other programs into the pot, so there is maybe less money to do our 
enhancement type of activities than in the past, so those are the three major impacts they have 
done with the appropriations.   
 
Haugen stated that the one big thing is they are focusing on the principle arterials, safety items, 
and have shortened our enhancement type projects that we have been fairly successful in getting 
funded, and another is environmental streamlining.  He explained that there is a huge push to 
shorten the timeline from when we say, okay your project is going to be funded, to when you can 
actually get the project approved to go out for bids. 
 
Haugen stated that there are two big things; one, if we keep within the operation right of way, it 
is an automatic category “x” exclusion, so very little environmental should be done; and the 
other is if there is $5 million dollars or less in federal funds involved in the project, then it is also 
automatically in the category “x”.  He said that most of our projects are less than $5 million, so 
our project delivery should be quicker as we won’t have environmental delays any longer. 
 
Haugen reported that another key thing is that we can now acquire right-of-way prior to going 
through the NEPA process.  He explained that we currently have to wait until the NEPA process 
has been completed before we can acquire right-of-way, but this law will now allow us to 
purchase right-of-way prior to the NEPA process being completed. 
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Haugen commented that in terms of planning, we can now enter into agreements with our State 
friends so that our planning products can be incorporated into the NEPA process.  He said that 
we currently, for the most part when doing a study we give our conclusion and 
recommendations, and then when the NEPA process starts they go back to point one again and 
go through that same process, and now they are saying that, by law they can take our work 
product and use it instead of having to start at point one, and start where we left off.   
 
Christensen asked if this means that the 42nd Avenue Underpass/Overpass project would not 
need an environmental study done before we acquire right-of-way.  Haugen responded that that 
project, because it was started under the old law would have to carry through its completion 
under that law instead of the new law.  Christensen asked how long an environmental study lasts 
before you have to start over.  Haugen responded that if you don’t do anything with them they 
are good for three to five years.  Christensen said, then, if there is no real reason to do the study 
at 42nd since there isn’t any funds available for three to five years, we could just as well wait and 
not do an environmental study now.  Haugen responded that what your staff is telling you is that 
they anticipate doing a little bit of work in that three to five years so it keeps it fresh, so it is still 
germane for a longer life.  He explained that any time you do a little bit of work on it you add 
that three to five cushion onto it.  Christensen asked if he is talking about the environmental 
study or on the project.  Haugen responded that it would be on the project, whether it is 
purchasing a little right-of-way, or whatever, if you do some little project that gets it into the 
T.I.P., once it is in the T.I.P. it extends that three to five years out.   
 
Haugen reported that on the transit side, they have consolidated the JARC and the New Freedom 
programs into one program.  He stated that this program maintained the characteristics that it had 
here, where a portion of it had to spent in an urbanized area, so even though, typically the 5310 is 
considered a rural program, it has a requirement that a portion of it has to be spent in an 
urbanized area, so the federal funds, although their repealed, they got put into programs and are 
still set aside, although we aren’t quite sure how much the 5307 funds increased compared to 
previous years, whether the $130,000 that we just amended into the T.I.P. is covered or not, or if 
it is actually more than that.   
 
Haugen commented that both the Highway and Transit sides have to establish asset management 
programs.  He stated that our pavement management is one example of an asset management 
program, our TDP is another example, so we already have some of these components in place, so 
we are sitting better than a lot of areas across the nation, but there are probably more things we 
will need to add. 
 
Information only. 
 
 b. Kennedy Bridge Update 
 
Haugen reported that, if you recall, we have been trying to reconcile between the two states what 
the cost will be that we need to put into our T.I.P. document in 2016, and there is probably a 99% 
surety that the project will be pegged at $32 million dollars, and the description for the 2016 year 
will be determined by the study that they just hired a consultant to do over the next twelve 
months, so we are 99% sure that in September when you see the T.I.P. document for the 2013 to 
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2016 timeframe, it will be a $32 million dollar project that both states agree is the cost they will 
peg in for now, and will revisit a year from now when the study is concluded. 
 
Christensen asked how much of the $32 million dollars is state versus federal.  Haugen 
responded that it is typically an 80/20 split, so on the North Dakota side 80% will be federally 
funded and 20% will be state funded, and on the Minnesota side it is currently 100% state funded 
from their bridge bonding bill they did after the collapse of the I-35 bridge in Minneapolis.   
 
Discussion ensued. 
 
Information only. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOVED BY MALM, SECONDED BY CHRISTENSEN, TO ADJOURN THE AUGUST 
22ND, 2012, MEETING OF THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD AT 12:53 P.M. 
 
Voting Aye: Malm, Leigh, Christensen, Strandell, Adams, and Powers. 
Voting Nay: None. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
 
Peggy McNelis,  
Office Manager 
 

 

 

 


